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Friday 1st March 2024 
Dear Parents and Carers, 
 
We have another wet and wonderful week. 
 
Year 5 have ventured to the Heights on Monday for their swimming as well as having the opportunity 
to visit the Bay for their first science lesson in a lab.  
 
The highlight of the week has of course been the Wellbeing Day where the children were treated to a 
series of activities based in house groups. 
This included the parachute game (building on team work), learning the importance of having a voice 
as well as more practical craft and PE activities. 
They drew different eyes to represent different fruits and their house colours and participated in three-
legged races in the hall. 
 
Thank you to Mrs Maloney and staff for organising all the activities. 
 
Also in class Sami has enjoyed his diary writing, Alba is loving the work on micro:bits, Cai always 
looks forwards to his maths work and Arabella is really looking forward to using the home corner 
which currently taking the form of a castle and fairy house  
 
The children have been on great form as usual as demonstrated in the awards assembly. At the 
same event Luke brought in three swimming badges and certificates showing his progression in the 
sport over a few months. 
 
February seemed to disappear rapidly and we have already reached March. I am sure we can look 
forward to four great weeks before Easter. 
 
Child populations across the country are continuing to fall resulting in local councils considering what 
to do about the increasing surplus places available in schools. 
On the island we have reached that time again.  
 
Below I attach a letter from the local authority highlighting their dilemma and how best to solve the 
situation. It appears that some schools will have to close in the future. 
 
I hope my attachment reflects the strengths of St Helens Primary School and will help to protect us 
from being one of the small schools who are deemed unviable and selected for closure. 
 
 



 

 

50 Years Celebration 1pm – 5pm 

On Saturday 16th March, we will be opening the school to celebrate its 50th year. There will be 

entertainment, tea and cakes, lots of memorabilia and hopefully lots of new and old faces who will 

pop in to see how things have changed since 1974. 

 

Have a great weekend 

Mr Wake 

 
 

 
 

 

Directorate for Children’s Services 

Director Ashley Whittaker 
 

 

 

 

 

 

28th February 2024 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Dear Parent/Carers, 
 

You may be aware that on the Island we have too many primary school places. What this means is that we have 

too many primary schools for the number of children on the Island, and this situation is getting worse due to 

fewer children being born. This means we have to take action to address this situation as otherwise our school 

system won’t be financially viable.  

 

We already have schools who are struggling to manage their budgets causing deficits to start across our 

schools.  The funding provided for schools is based on a class size of 30 children. Any less than this causes the 

school to be creative as places not filled are approximately £4,200 per pupil, meaning it becomes more difficult 

to fund the broad and balanced curriculum that enables children to thrive, fund additional support and offer 

enrichment activities.  
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Having really small classes causes additional workload for teachers as they have to plan and teach across a 

potential mixed age or key stage class, which can have a huge range of needs. This affects the standards the 

children can achieve and the ability to extend pupils even further.  

 

Very small schools have to share multiple leadership responsibilities and as schools decrease in size, they still 

have the same overheads as a larger school, such as building costs, energy costs and maintenance costs.  

 

As a council, we need to take action to ensure our school system can support all of the children on the Island for 

generations to come. We are due to launch a number of public events across the Island where we would like to 

hear your views on the future of our school system. Your views will then form part of our strategy to address 

the rising number of spare places eventually leading to a formal consultation next academic year considering all 

of our schools, and the potential to close some of them. 

 

We will be supporting schools and families during this time with regular communication, and eventually 

transition plans for the affected schools and children. We want to ensure children retain their friendship groups 

as much as possible and realise this will be a period of uncertainty. However, we are working closely with 

headteachers and urge all families to join us at some of the events and make your voice heard. We have set up 

an email address to capture people’s questions and concerns. It is strategic.planning@iow.gov.uk  

 

I hope this reassures you that we are planning the process out and are listening to all stakeholders. We look 

forward to meeting you and discussing the future of our education on the Island. 

 

Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 

 
Naomi Carter 
Service Director – Education, Inclusion and Access 

 
________________________________________ 

 
 

Since I have lived on the island, a number of schools have closed including St Boniface, Weston and 
Whippingham as well as Chillerton and All Saints in more recent times. 
Due to low birthrates over a number of years, there is still  an increasing number of surplus places in 
our schools at this current time. 
 
The local authority intends to  close more schools to balance budgets with small schools proving 
costly to maintain; on the island most primary schools are deemed to be small schools - one form 
entry and under. 
 
However as we know there are many positives about St Helens Primary School. We may have few 
classes but we do not have small class sizes with the exception of our Explorers class. In fact 
Adventurers is at the maximum level of 30 pupils and some of our Key Stage 2 classes have 
exceeded 30 in the past with Discoverers reaching 36 just two years ago. 
 

mailto:strategic.planning@iow.gov.uk


 

 

Ofsted recognise that we offer a broad and balanced curriculum and in fact regarded our 
personal development so high we achieved an outstanding grade in our inspection in October. Today 
we have Wellbeing Day highlighting just one of the many strengths on offer. 
 
Our standards are high. Behaviour, attitudes, SEN provision, safeguarding, teaching and learning and 
leadership are all  strong. In addition, in the recently published Year 6 SATs results, you will have 
noticed that St Helens achieved 3rd place last year (one point below second) achieving above 
national expectations in all areas. 
 
As a community we need to focus on the positives. When the local authority began seeking views on 
the qualities and strengths of different island schools we must sell St Helens to the best of our ability. 
 
Thank you 
 
Mr Wake 

 
 
 
 
 

Attendance week from: 19/02/2024 to 23/02/2024 
 

Class Attendance Late Arrivals Minutes Lost Through 
Lateness 

Unauthorised 
Absences 

Authorised 
Absences 

Explorers 83.8% 1 45 0 21 

Adventurers 98% 1 21 0 6 

Discoverers 95.6% 1 50 5 6 

Pioneers 91.9% 0 0 10 11 

Although we strive for 100%, our whole school attendance for this week was 93.7% which is below 
the national expectation of 96% 

 
 
If your child is too unwell to attend school please contact us to let us know. You can phone on 
872442 or email us on admin@sthelenspri.iow.sch.uk If you let us know by phone please can 
you put the reason for your child’s absence in writing when they return to school otherwise 
the absence will be marked as unauthorised. We are required to ask you for this in order to 
follow the Local Authority attendance procedures, and if we don’t receive a letter or email we 
have to follow it up. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 THIS WEEKS AWARDS   

 
 

Class Worker of  
the Week 

Star of  
The Week 

 

Explorers Jamie Ronnie 

Adventurers Oakleigh Amelia 

Adventurers Oliver William 

Discoverers Noah Zach 

Discoverers Taylor Logan 

Pioneers Sophia Sami 

Pioneers Jarryd Katy 
 
 
 

 
 

 
 
 

We would like to wish a very ‘Happy Birthday’ to the following children and staff 

who celebrate their special day this week:  
 

Abbie age 9 

Rowan age 11 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 

 

 
School Dinner Menu (£2.75) per day or free to Reception, Year 1 & 2 pupils) 

 

On TUESDAYS and THURSDAYS only, the children will be able to order baguettes - 
fillings cheese, tuna or ham. 

 

 

 



 

 

 
 

 
 



 

 

 
 
 
 

If your child would like the vegetarian option on a particular day, please can they let their 
teacher know so we can order enough portions from The Bay kitchen. 

 
Dates for Your Diary 
 
Wednesday 6th March      - Adventurers Wildheart Trust trip  
Thursday 7th March          - World Book Day 
Monday 11th March          – Staff Development Day – school closed to children 
Wednesday 13th March    – Walk the Wight school assembly 
Saturday 16th March –St Helens Primary 50th Anniversary Celebration 1.00-5.00pm 
Monday 18th March          -  School reports out 
Tuesday 19th March         -  Parents Evening (KS2 only) 
Wednesday 20th March    - Parents Evening (all classes) 
Monday 25th March          - Year 6 CPR training 
Thursday 28th March        -  Easter Service (details to follow) 
Thursday 28th March        -  FOSH Easter Egg hunt (details to follow) 
Thursday 28th March        – School closes at 3.00pm for Easter holidays 
Monday 15th April             - School reopens at 8.45am for the Summer term 
Monday 22nd April            - Joanne Ryan Athlete Visit (with sponsored event) 
Monday 6th May                - May Bank Holiday – school closed  
Monday 13th to Thursday 16th May – KS2 SATs 
Monday 20th May             - Class Photos with Cardwell & Simons   
Friday 24th May                - FOSH Colour Run (details to follow) 
Friday 24th May                - School closes at 3.00pm for half term 
Monday 3rd June              - School reopens at 8.45am for Summer term 2 
Monday 17th June            - RNLI Day 



 

 

Monday 17th to Wednesday 19th June – Year 5/6 Residential trip 
Friday 12th July               - FOSH Summer Fayre 
Friday 26th July                - School closes at 3.00pm for Summer holidays 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
This Week’s Class Updates 

 
Explorers 
 
We’ve had a very enjoyable week in Explorers! 
The Children all enjoyed taking part in Wellbeing day yesterday. They said they enjoyed being with the older 
children in their houses and taking part in the different activities.  
 
 
In maths this week the children have been exploring estimations and doubling. The Explorers enjoyed 
exploring doubling by designing a pattern on their dragon wings and doubling the pattern when they folded 



 

 
them in half. In phonics we have been revising our phase 3 sounds, the children have enjoyed playing the bug 
club games on the board.  

 
This afternoon we have been discussing St David's day. The Explorers have made their own daffodils using 
egg boxes and tissue paper. We have looked at some traditional welsh dresses and listened to the welsh 
national anthem as well as discussing ways people in Wales celebrate St David's day. 
 
 
 
Adventurers 
 
This week has been wet, windy & wild. Including today’s insane hailstones, that drew a crowd at the 
window in pure awe.  
 
We’ve had a bit of an off timetable week, which has been a great deal of fun. On well-being day the 
class enjoyed being split into their houses. In our classroom we worked on designing our 2.5m talk 
lighthouse designs for the light trail of 40 lighthouses that will be displayed in Cowes and 
Southampton from July onwards. More info to follow.  
 
The children have enjoyed continuing their work on our super hero themed book and are excited to 
work on their super hero puppets on Monday.  
 
In maths they’ve made gorgeous number bond rainbow clouds for the classroom!  
 
In science we’ve investigated the super hero sense powers that different creatures have- including 
the platypus with it’s super touch, owls with their awful eyesight but 10x better than human sense of 
hearing.  
 
Have a lovely weekend!  



 

 

   
     
 
 Discoverers 
 
 
In English, Discoverers have been learning about the book Arthur and the golden rope. 
 
In Science we have been learning about magnets. 
 
In maths we have been learning time. On Wednesday we had Independent Arts in and we made 
Space Landers. In Art we have colouring in Easter decorations. In PE we learn how to barn dance 
with Mrs Royal.  
 
In PSHE we are learning about prime. Is it good or bad? 
 
By Luke and Emily 
 
 
Pioneers 
 
 
It was Well Being Day  Thursday 29th  February 2024 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Well Being Focus themes were CONNECT and My Voice Matters 
 



 

 
Four sessions around the themes 
The children were split into houses so a vertical split in terms of age 
 
As you know these days are an important element of our broader curriculum offer; in that they give the 
opportunity  for the youngest to the  oldest children  to work together and be part of something bigger. The days 
attempt to  improve their resilience, confidence, determination, enhance their creativity and allow opportunities 
for physical activity outside of PE.   
I have included a couple of links, that you might like to watch. 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=oz1S66_pYTw 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UmrUV8v-KQg 

Staff Miss Gorman  
Miss Callaghan  
Mrs Ferrier am 

Mrs Sharp  
Mr Popple 
Mrs Royal 

Mrs Jenvey 
Mr Enser 

Mrs Ferrier pm  

 

Mrs Maloney 
Mrs Ashdown 

Location Adventurers 
classroom 

Hall Discoverers Classroom Pioneers 
Classroom  

Activity  CONNECT 
Lighthouse Designs 
 

CONNECT 
Team Building and  Physical 
Well Being activities  
 

CONNECT 
Peach Art Exhibition 
collaborative art  
Eyes and Tessellating 
Squares 
 

My Voice 
Matters 

 

 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=oz1S66_pYTw
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=UmrUV8v-KQg


 

 

 

          

 

 

 

 

   

   

   

   

   

   

   

   

  



 

 
In Pioneers Class this week in our science lesson  we were 
investigating whether different sugars would dissolve in different 
liquids. We were also exploring our micro bits and programming  
 
 
them to be pets, countdown timers and much more.  
 
In geography we played a game to understand tectonic plate 

theory and the composition of the 
earth. See below for photos of 
some of the volcanoes from our 
recent Take Home Task currently 
displayed in the classroom.  
 

 

 

  

  

  

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

Easter is coming……. 

. 
 

Textile Bank 

 

Don’t forget that we have a textile bank where you can donate unwanted clothes, belts, paired shoes, 
bags, hats, (in a tied bag).The donated items will be collected and weighed fortnightly and the school 
will receive 20p per kilo towards our funds. Donated items (bagged please) should be left near to the 
front entrance of the school. Please let the office know you have left items! Please do not donate 
duvets, pillows, cushions, household textiles, soiled rags, curtains, blankets as the recycling 
company will deduct the cost of disposing of these items from our overall total raised.  
 

 
 

Remember to look at the school website for the latest school updates and 
information at www.sthelenspri.iow.sch.uk 

 

http://www.sthelenspri.iow.sch.uk/


 

 

 

 
 



 

 

 
 

      



 

 

 



 

 

 
 

 
     


